
The North West School of Public Health: training public health experts and leaders

The North West School of Public Health has 50 Specialty Registrars placed in universities, NHS Foundation Trusts, PCTs and Health Protection Units. During the next twelve months we expect about six new consultants to complete their training.  The next twelve months will offer new opportunities and challenges for training in Local Authorities, Public Health England and the reformed NHS.
Newsletter 6: August 2012
Dear colleagues

This is a periodic newsletter about the most important milestones and events in specialist public health training in the North West.  Feedback following previous editions has been excellent.  I have three audiences in mind as I write.

1. Specialty registrars who are training with the School.  You are the most important people in the School.  For you the newsletter will complement our web pages, email communications, individual letters and face to face events where we give guidance, training and listen to your views.  

2. Lead trainers and educational supervisors in training locations.  All lead trainers and educational supervisors should now have three year appointment letters describing the expectations and privileges of the role.  Two key expectations are that you should have undertaken appropriate educational development within the past three years, and your training responsibilities should be recognised in your job plan.    
3. A wider group of stakeholders and customers for the School.  For example, the three public health network teams, the teaching public health network, the three Deaneries that serve the North West, and Directors of Public Health.  
Any one else is very welcome to read the newsletter, but I hope that the three intended groups find it particularly relevant.  
Previous editions are still of interest and are available on the School web pages at http://www.merseydeanery.nhs.uk/phdocuments .
There is a wide range of opportunities for public health colleagues to get involved in training.  If you could like to make a specific contribution, please do let Mark Smith, Anna Moloney, Hannah Chellaswamy or me know. 

Finally, some of you will know that my term as Head of School ends in March 2013.  The Post Graduate Dean will soon be looking for a suitable replacement from the many enthusiastic and able educators working in public health the North West.
With best regards to you all
Dan Seddon

Head of School

School contact details follow at the foot of the newsletter
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1
Recruitment 
I am delighted to welcome eight new starters this August.  They have all demonstrated a very high standard at the various recruitment hurdles, not just coming “above the line” but ranking highly in a competitive field.  They start in selected public health teams on 1st August, and in the following weeks are having a regional induction programme.  The regional programme aims to help them identify with the North West as a whole, get to know each other, and establish their knowledge of some of our excellent public health teams across the region.  Thanks go to last years’ recruits for their evaluation of the 2011 induction programme, which we have taken into account as much as possible.
If any local public health team wants to contribute to a zonal induction, please contact your zonal Training Programme Director to make an offer.

The new starters are:

Cheshire and Merseyside:

Helen Armitage, Katie Smith, Anna Donaldson
Lancashire and Cumbria:

Heather Catt, Sara Southall
Greater Manchester:

Ashley Sharp, Mattea Clarke, Emily Harries-Parry
In addition to these new starters, we welcome Elspeth Anwar to a new academic clinical fellowship in the University of Liverpool, from 1st August.  Elspeth is already in the North West as a specialty registrar.

There were actually 12 vacancies in the North West in 2012, and so all of those who scored “above the line” at the national selection centre, and had expressed a preference for the North West, were appointed.  Recruitment for August 2013 begins in November, and we will hold open meetings in Liverpool (October 17th) and Manchester (November 7th) for anyone interested in applying for specialist public health training.  A place can be booked with Asmaa Yehia.   I expect to have 12 vacancies in 2013. 

Action point: if you are aware of individuals who are, or should, be interested in specialty training, please refer them to the open meetings and to our web pages.   Current Specialty Registrars can give good advice about what it’s like to go through the assessment and selection centres, too.
 
2
Developing Educators
All educational supervisors in the School of Public Health should hold appointment letters that describe their privileges and expectations.  These include the requirement that time is allocated within the consultant job plan (or equivalent) for delivering training, and in the personal development plan for developing educational skills.
There is a range of opportunities for the latter, including the periodic Training the Trainer days commissioned by the Deanery.  

In March 2012 we again held three trainer days, now dubbed “Educator Development” days.  47 individuals participated in the course, attending one or more of the linked days: 22 came to the core skills day; 21 to the intermediate day, and 16 to the advanced skills workshop.  Based on this year’s feedback and our need for more individuals with level 2 educational skills, I would like to run the three days slightly differently in 2013.  
Edge Hill University are running a 20 credit educator development module this year: details have already been circulated to recognised public health trainers.

Action point:  would educational and academic supervisors give their views about what is most needed as Educator Development in 2013?  We are likely to be able to run three days of training during the first quarter of the year.

ACTION POINT: Please visit the educational supervisor page on the school web site, and suggest content to add to it.  Suggestions can come direct to Asmaa Yehia at the Deanery.  

The page is at http://www.merseydeanery.nhs.uk/educational-supervisors   
3
Arrangements during the NHS transition

Transition working group

I am establishing a Transition Working Group for the School.  At present the group includes Head of School, Training Programme Directors, Health protection training lead, lead employer and at least one specialty registrar.  The group will report to School Board in October.
Local Authorities as training locations

Directors of Public Health and Chief Executives across the North West have received a simple two page guide to what specialty registrars offer, in preparation for the transition.  Several authorities have already approached their TPDs or the Deanery to express their wish to be training locations.  All new training locations will require formal approval for training at an early juncture.
The training and education white paper

It is now clear that there will be three Local Education and Training Boards (LETBs) in the North West, each reporting to Health Education England.  I expect the School of Public Health to continue to be hosted by one zone, probably as part of a Deanery-like organisation under a LETB.
ACTION POINT: Lead trainers and Directors of Public Health need to ensure that training infrastructure (desks, computers, secretarial support); capacity (educational supervisors and their job plans) and goals (an organisational commitment to training) are included in plans for the new Local Authority and Public Health England workplace teams.

Lead Trainers should confirm to their TPD and the Deanery whether their new organisations plan to apply to be approved training locations.
4
Outcomes: progress in training, exam performance, jobs, reputation

We are developing an approach to measuring outcomes, and a School quality framework.  The framework has been accepted by School Board and we now have a quality lead in Judith Richardson (from NICE Manchester), supported by Helen Gollins and other specialty registrars.  The following summary of outcomes was presented at the 2012 Annual Assessment Visit to the School:

· Circa 10 entrants each year, with one early leaver 

· 8 out of 12 vacancies filled via national recruitment in 2012
· In the past 18 months, relatively few leavers with CCT: combination of historical recruitment, less than full time training, and early leavers

· The MPH is now a compulsory attainment: in the past five years there has been one dissertation failure, and three module failures with retakes
· Part A examination: approx 50% pass at each sitting, in line with national average for those in training.  Currently 4 people with full or part retakes and two have left training in five years after failing to achieve part A.
· OSPHE: high pass rate.  Two multiple retakes in 5 years: one has left training.

· Leavers April 2011-March 2012:  Three leavers to short term posts, plus three leavers without CCT, two of whom early in training

· Leavers 2012 and 2013: we expect to have at least six people gain their CCT.
Thank you: Following requests in our 2012 newsletter for volunteers, we now have a number of educational supervisors giving general or specific support to specialty registrars taking the part A examination. 

5
Lead Employer matters

All of our specialty registrars are employed by St Helens and Knowsley Hospitals Trust.  The employer has a number of relevant policies that apply, and recently has developed a policy regarding attendance for work.  The policy has been share with Training Programme Directors, and broadly welcomed.  A summary of the policy as it applies to our school is available on our web pages at:
Importantly, the policy as applied to our School depends on a formal line manager for each StR.  The employer offers HR support and advice for this role.  What this means in practice is that lead trainers and educational supervisors need to take an active role in managing and recording attendance and performance.

The new employer attendance management policy has been summarised, as it applies to the School of Public Health, in a presentation, linked here:
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Information point: Attendance for work should be actively managed and recorded in the training location, according to the lead employer’s attendance policy.  The lead employer has policies that are relevant, and is there to help.  An attendance management policy has recently been introduced. 

Action point: please would lead trainers familiarise themselves with the new attendance management policy, and the helps available from the lead employer

6
A reminder of the place of the Learning Agreement and good work place behaviours

The learning agreement is a really important summary of the agreement between an educational supervisor and a specialty registrar.  A bit like a set of objectives, it describes what is to be learned, how and when.  Of course, the learning objectives should also contribute to organisational and team objectives, most if not all the time.  Learning agreements are good as a reference point, and can be reviewed every six months.
The public health curriculum, and future revalidation requirements, are explicit in expecting a high standard of behaviour in the workplace: for example, team working, timekeeping, probity.  The educational supervisor’s report and the workplace appraisal allow this to be recorded.

Action point: Learning agreements are important descriptions of an important partnership.  I would like to put some examples of learning agreements on the school web pages: are there any examples of good or less useful ones that I could share?

7
New opportunities: HPU, academic

Health protection training arrangements have been reviewed this year.  We have agreed to greater flexibility about the length of HPU placements, so that they are not limited only to 3 month or 2 year placements.  The summary of what is on offer is on our web pages at: http://www.merseydeanery.nhs.uk/public-health-new-speciality-registrars/public-health-special-training-opportunities
I expect academic opportunities at Manchester University to be strengthened over the next year.

May I particularly recommend the special opportunities for taking part in systematic reviews with the Cochrane Collaboration in Paul Garner’s unit at Liverpool Tropical School: details are on the web and have recently been updated.
Action point: The special training opportunities page on the web site includes some great ideas that are most suitable for those in phase 3 of training

8
The 2012 Annual Assessment Visit (AAV)
In May the Post Graduate Dean (David Graham), Deputy Director for GP education for Mersey (Vish Kini) and a lay member (Sonja Walsh-Johnson), completed our AAV for 2012 at Tameside and Glossop.  The AAV is the principal quality monitoring tool of the Mersey Deanery.  The visitors study documentation, interview Training Programme Directors, Educational Supervisors and Specialty Registrars, and produce a report with recommendations.  They also reviewed our response to last year’s visit recommendations.  The AAV report will be presented to our School Board in October.

The 2012 visiting team were very complimentary about our school processes and outcomes.  They highlighted for praise:

· The trainees’ network and their pro active approach,  

· The high level of commitment to education and training amongst our educational supervisors

· The support to part A preparation now in place

· the expectations and responsibilities document that is currently out for comment with us all

There was one mandatory and there were three advisory recommendations:

· a transition group should be established to ensure training remains of a high standard through the NHS changes.  The group will report to the School Board and the PG Dean.  (mandatory)

· a whole school event should be held later in the year.  It should include strategic and operational elements.

· The training the trainer initiative should continue

· The Deanery and lead employer will work to resolve some operational matters, and to review administrative support, related to study leave, courses etc.
9
Role of Lead Trainer

Lead trainers are crucial members of the School, and ensure that we have suitable locations to host training.  They are responsible for the standards of training and educational support in their location.  It’s reasonable to expect lead trainers to be particularly familiar with School guidance; recruitment and selection processes, and the public health curriculum.  Although we have developed an appointment process for educational supervisors, there is no written guidance or recognition for lead trainers.  I would welcome ideas about whether such recognition and guidance is needed.
Action point: any ideas about better describing the role of lead trainers would be welcome to TPDs or the Head of School.

10
Comings, goings and celebrations

Over the past year we have seen three people graduate to consultant posts: Sakthi Karananithi; Nicola Lomax and Ash Modi.  Elspeth Anwar is to be congratulated on securing the first North West Academic Clinical Fellow post in public health.  
11
The Manchester Festival of Public Health

On Monday 2nd July, Manchester University hosted ‘The Inaugural Festival of Public Health, UK’.  The theme of the Festival was prevention and screening. The event was a resounding success with over 400 participants: Professor Lindsey Davies (President of the Faculty of Public Health), Professor Mike Kelly (Director of the Centre for Public Health Excellence at the National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence) and Dr Claudia Stein (Director, Division of Information, Evidence, Research and Innovation, World Health Organisation Regional Office for Europe) gave plenary lectures. Delegates from across the UK gave over 80 different presentations on topics from cancer screening to the smell of cities, alongside stalls from many different health related. The School of Public health was well represented in the posters, and Dr Paula Whittaker and Helen Gollins won the second prize for the best oral presentation. 

If you would like a copy of the programme, or any other festival information, please e-mail greg.williams@manchester.ac.uk.

12
Other matters
The Mersey Deanery Careers Fair is on Saturday 15th September at Liverpool Metropolitan Cathedral

The chair of the Part A examiners has written a very helpful letter about the part A examination and recent performance experiences, which will be of interest to all educational supervisors and specialty registrars.  I recommend it to you.  In case you haven’t seen it, it is linked here:
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May I draw your attention to the excellent list of training documents on the Faculty web site.  The relevant page is at:

http://www.fph.org.uk/training_downloads and is copied overleaf:
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Training Downloads

2010 Public Health Curriculum [pdf]

2010 change Log [pdf]

The 2007 Curriculum [pdf]

Training Pathway Diagram [pdf]

Trainee Handbook [pdf]

Enrolment Form [pdf]

ARCP Form [word]

Form R [word]

Assessment Blueprint [pdf]

RITA competency grid [pdf]

RITA Form A [pdf]

RITA Form B [pdf]

RITA Form C [pdf]

RITA Form D [pdf]

RITA Form E [pdf]

RITA Form F [pdf]

RITA Form G [pdf]

Form 3 [pd]

Exit form [word]

RITA Summary of Annual Review Form [pdf]
‘Workplace based appraisal form [word]

‘Application for recognition of prior experience [word]
Specialty Specific Guidance [pdf]

The Guidance for Workplace Assessors [pdf]

The Assessment Blueprint [pdf]

The Part A Matrix fexcel]

standards and guidance for commencement of supervised on-callduties [pdf]
standards for Supervisors [pdf]

‘Workshop — Assessment and the New Curriculum [pdf]
Phase progression letter [word]

E-portfolio Guidance Manual [pdf]

Health Protection Training for generalists in public health, including Educational Requirements
for on-call[pdf]

 MSF Guidance [pdf]

© MSF Assessor Evaluation sheet [word]

© MSF Appraisal Summary Form [word]
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Contact details
Head of School:
Dan Seddon
Daniel.seddon@merseydeanery.nhs.uk 07554438476 

	Training Programme Directors:

	Cumbria and Lancashire
	Greater Manchester
	Cheshire and Merseyside

	Mark Smith, 

Consultant in Public Health, NHS East Lancs

Mark.smith@eastlancspct.nhs.uk
	Anna Moloney, 

Consultant in Public Health, NHS Tameside and Glossop

Ann.moloney@nhs.net 
	Hannah Chellaswamy, 

Acting Director of Public Health, NHS Sefton

Hannah.chellaswamy@sefton.nhs.uk 


School Administrator:
Asmaa Yehia 

Asmaa.yehia@merseydeanery.nhs.uk  0151 285 4716

Section Leader, Schools of GP and Public Health:
Bernie Jones 

Bernadette.jones@merseydeanery  0151 285 4468 (Monday to Friday)
Deanery Training Co-ordinator:
Richard Williams (Deanery courses for trainees and supervisors) 

Richard.williams@merseydeanery.nhs.uk 0151 285 4746

Jacqui Mannheim, Assistant Schools Administrator (Study Leave)

Jacqueline.manheim@merseydeanery.nhs.uk 0151 285 4796 (Tuesday to Thursday)
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Attendance Management for Specialty Registrars

As applied to the North West School of Public Health







ATTENDANCE MANAGEMENT

Objectives of the New Policy

To reduce real levels of sickness absence & thereby

Reduce the negative impact on training



Improve patient care



Reduce the negative impact on training locations and trainers







ATTENDANCE MANAGEMENT

PRINCIPLES

Specialty Registrars are responsible for their own attendance at work, absence & compliance. Poor attendance will adversely affect their training

Lead Trainers and Educational Supervisors are responsible for managing their trainees’ level of absence & adherence to the policy

The lead employer HR team are responsible for working with the local training location with formal and informal advice, and direct involvement at any stage beyond a return to work or first warning letter

Lead trainers and their colleagues will ensure that the policy is fully & promptly adhered to by coaching, monitoring & enabling.

The lead employer Heath, Work and Well Being Service is responsible for the provision of clear information & advice + ensuring an early return to work or regrettably an early exit





ALL MUST WORK AS A TEAM













ATTENDANCE MANAGEMENT

SICKNESS ABSENCE REPORTING & RECORDING

Specialty registrar must ring their host department daily unless otherwise agreed

 

Absence should be recorded & a record sent to Lead Employer  weekly.  This may be done by the  department or StR: the StRmust ensure it is done.



On return to work within 7 days they must complete & sign a Lead Employer self cert.



After 7 days a ‘Fit Note’ and on return a 2nd Lead Employer self cert are required 



The Lead Trainer or their nominee should conduct a return to work interview using the second page of the self cert form. 



NB Reported absence for Doctors in Training likely to rise as a result but accurate and prompt reporting & recording is absolutely key 





		





Weekly reports continue to be run in HR. Real time reporting therefore information on ESR MUST be correct and up to date. 









ATTENDANCE MANAGEMENT

SHORT TERM SICKNESS ABSENCE CHANGES

Two separate processes

Where no significant underlying medical cause of the absences exists

Where there is a significant underlying medical cause of the absences



Not applicable until 1st October but ‘warning’ letters are being sent until then

		









ATTENDANCE MANAGEMENT

SHORT TERM SICKNESS ABSENCE CHANGES

No Significant Underlying Medical reason

Just one trigger point to enter process for most employees – 3 occasions in 12 months



A three stage process – initial stage conducted by Lead Trainer



HR to monitor & escalate to ensure robust compliance



		









ATTENDANCE MANAGEMENT

SHORT TERM SICKNESS ABSENCE CHANGES

Significant Underlying Medical Reason or Intermittent Absences

If hit a trigger point or have intermittent absences



A three level process – initial stage conducted by Lead trainer



HWWB involvement



HR to monitor & escalate to ensure robust compliance



		









ATTENDANCE MANAGEMENT

LONG TERM SICKNESS ABSENCE

If trainee is likely to be off work for 4 weeks + or has stress/ depression/musculo skeletal problem – Lead trainer to refer to HR and Health at Work and Well Being Service



Health at Work and Well Being Service objective is to speed up the return to work and provide timely, clear & decisive management information & advice 



Lead Trainer or their nominee will maintain contact at least monthly face to face & every fortnight on the phone





NB Long Term Absence cases are comparatively rare amongst Trainees



		









ATTENDANCE MANAGEMENT

ROLL OUT PLAN



31st May – Communication to Trainees, Hosts etc



1st June – Trainees commence using self cert, letters of concern sent to trainees, clinical supervisors encouraged to conduct welfare visits etc



1st June to 31st August – Agree processes for each host organisation & ensure they are suitably imbedded through presentations, coaching etc



1st September – Full implementation of the policy except Stage and Level reviews



1st October – Commencement of Stage and Level reviews









		









ATTENDANCE MANAGEMENT

In summary: 

A Staged approach to introduction of the policy

An assertive approach to be taken with short term & intermittent absence

A decisive approach to be taken with long term absence

An auditable, consistent &  transparent approach to all absence management



To the benefit of Trainees, Patients & Hosts
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Faculty of Public Health


Working to improve the public’s health


Of the Royal Colleges of Physicians of the United Kingdom


4 St Andrews Place  London  NW1 4LB  Tel: 020 7935 0243  Fax: 020 7224 6973
Email: enquiries@fph.org.uk  Website: www.fph.org.uk  Registered Charity No: 263894


Dr Rob Howard
Chair, FPH SRC
Public Health
Leicester City Council
B6, New Walk Centre
Welford Place
Leicester


30th July 2012


Dear Dr Howard,


Re: Part A examination June 2012, Paper IIB


I am writing in response to the letter which you submitted to the Faculty on behalf of a
number of registrars who sat the Part A MFPH examinations in June. All issues concerning
the content and conduct of the Faculty are taken extremely seriously and the Faculty
welcomes feedback from candidates. Your letter was discussed at the Part A Board of
Examiners which for this sitting was held on Thursday 19th July 2012.


The Faculty appreciates the time you and the candidates who commented have taken to
provide detailed written feedback about the exam in addition to the opportunity provided by
the questionnaire completed immediately following the exam. The content of the Part A
examination is under constant review by both the Part A Examinations Board and the Part A
Development Committee. Feedback from candidates forms an important part of the review
process and your letter will also be considered at the next meeting of the Part A
Development Committee. It was certainly very helpful to have a single combined letter rather
than having to deal with multiple letters.


For future reference the established formal route at the Faculty for dealing with all letters
concerning the content and conduct of the MFPH examinations is that letters are directed to
the Chair of the relevant examinations board, are discussed at the relevant examinations
board and a response is written by the relevant Chair. In the case of the Part A if it is
appropriate particular issues are further discussed at the Part A Development Committee.
Relevant issues are then reported and discussed at the next meeting of the Education
Committee. If you have any further questions about any processes concerning the Part A
examination Grant Fisher, Examinations Manager is always happy to help.


You raised a number of points concerning in particular paper IIB. I also note that the general
consensus of the 28 registrars who sat Part A in June and who responded to the call for
comments is that papers IA, IIB and IIA were “tough but fair”.


Dealing with the comments in the order they are raised in your letter:


1. Provision of feedback on the examination
As candidates will realise a significant amount of work goes into the development of the
content and organisation of the Part A examinations to ensure that they run smoothly and
that candidates’ experience of the exam is as trouble-free as possible under the
circumstances. To this end the Faculty seeks feedback via a questionnaire from candidates







4 St Andrews Place  London  NW1 4LB  Tel: 020 7935 0243  Fax: 020 7224 6973
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immediately following the last paper of the Part A exam to gauge the experience of
candidates with a view to identifying how the practical organisation in particular can be
improved. Whilst I appreciate that feedback provided after the final paper may reflect an
immediate response rather than more considered reflection, we ask for immediate feedback
on the basis that this is the point at which the proportion of candidates responding is likely to
be greatest. For example, we received completed questionnaires on this occasion from 97 of
the 104 (93%) candidates who sat the exam. I note also that, in contrast to the comments
received from the 28 candidates whom you are representing, a number of the comments
were positive or indeed very positive.


In response to the suggestion in your letter I will ask Grant Fisher, Examinations Manager, to
explore how the seeking and receipt of feedback at a later point might be arranged; any
effect on the proportion of candidates responding will be monitored following any changes to
the procedure which are implemented.


2. Section 4 Paper IIB
In summary the concerns raised in your letter about section 4 on Paper IIB were that none of
the registrars who responded had been able to answer this section, that they felt it required
knowledge and skills beyond those stated in the Part A syllabus and that the latter point also
related to section 1 on the same paper. As you noted later in your letter under the issue of
time pressure, candidates were also concerned that there was too much information to
assimilate and that one (or two) difficult question(s) can prejudice the rest of the paper.


As you will be aware that copies of the new style Paper IIB are not made publically available
to enable the reuse of sections and thus comparison of performance across sittings; this was
introduced in response to the recommendations of the Southgate Review. It is the case that
sections 1 and 4 had both been used on previous (different) sittings of the new style Paper
IIB and we are therefore able to compare the results of these two sections at the June 2012
sitting with their previous use. Of note neither section had provoked complaint previously. I
can also report that the total marks for Paper IIB on those two previous sitting were similar to
the marks for June 2012 with the marks for section 4 having been slightly higher at the
previous sitting and the marks for section 1 having been slightly lower at the previous sitting.
Thus, despite the difficulties reported by the 28 registrars who provided comments to you the
overall performance of candidates on Paper IIB and on the two specific sections of concern
to them was not exceptional.


The overall performance at the June sitting of the Part A exam was also not exceptional with
the overall pass rate of 38% being neither particularly high nor particularly low; 50% of
registrars in UK training posts passed with 76% overall having either passed the exam
overall or banked a paper. It is also noteworthy that the overall proportion of candidates
banking Paper II was higher than the proportion banking Paper I indicating that candidates
overall appeared to have greater difficulty with Paper I than Paper II; this was also true for
UK registrars in training.


3. Deviation from syllabus
During the various stages of development of the examination papers for each Part A sitting
the content of all questions are compared and at the final stages of proof reading they are re-
compared to the requirements of the syllabus to ensure that questions do not go beyond the
scope of the syllabus.


Together with Professor David Strachan, Chair of the Part A Development Committee, and in
discussion with one of the examiners who marked the June Paper IIB I have reviewed the
content of Paper IIB and can report that in comparison to previous new style Paper IIB
examination papers it was neither overly long nor overly short in terms of the amount of
required reading and there was a good balance of numerical and non-numerical questions
for this skills-based paper.
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In relation to the question of whether sections 1 and 4 of Paper IIB asked questions not
covered by syllabus we reviewed both sections alongside the syllabus. The Part A syllabus
(dated July 2005, reviewed 2010 - currently on the Faculty website) notes (page 3) that "the
ability to perform core statistical techniques will be required in the examination" and lists a
number of specific examples, including confidence intervals for both direct and indirectly
standardised rates. On page 5, the statistical methods listed include "estimation of
confidence intervals" and "standard statistical distributions (e.g. normal, Poisson and
binomial) and their uses". In the Part A paper IIB examination June 2012, about which
concerns were raised, section 1 required calculation of the confidence interval for an
incidence rate, given the rate and the number of cases. This is an everyday problem in public
health and involves a simple application of the Poisson distribution for the count of cases
(variance of the count = the count). Conceptually, this is the same as the procedure for
estimation of a confidence interval for an indirectly standardised (mortality) rate, which
assumes that the number of events (deaths) follows a Poisson distribution.


Section 4 tested the ability of candidates to apply concepts of numbers needed to treat,
positive and negative predictive values, lead time and life expectancy, in the context of
evaluation of screening programmes. On page 3, the Part A syllabus lists "positive and
negative predictive power" and "numbers needed to treat", and on page 4, "Appropriate use
of statistical methods in the analysis and interpretation of epidemiological studies, including
life table analysis..." Lead time is implicitly covered under "principles, methods, applications
and organisation of screening for early detection, prevention, treatment and control of
disease".


We could therefore find no evidence that sections 1 and 4 of Paper IIB deviated from the
syllabus; page 3 of the syllabus lists the core required statistical techniques.


4. Lack of guidance
Copies of the new style Paper IIB are specifically not made publicly available in order to
enable comparison of questions across sitting as the best measure of comparability of the
paper at different sitting with different cohorts of candidates and different sets of examiners.
Analysis of re-used questions enables the Faculty to examine the three separate effects of
the performance of the questions, the candidates and the examiners. In preparation for the
release of the new format several specimen sections were made available on the Faculty
website which reflect the type of questions which candidates might encounter in Paper IIB.
For reasons of equity the specimen sections have not been extended which would otherwise
give candidates at later sittings an advantage over candidates at earlier sitting. This would
also have the effect of biasing between- sitting comparisons of results which would defeat a
fundamental purpose of the new format of this paper.


The Faculty cannot and does not seek to prescribe the behaviour of candidates or trainers in
their preparation for the Part A examination. Trainers and indeed candidates are able to draft
and circulate whatever materials they wish including practice questions. The only restriction
that the Faculty places upon Paper IIB is that it will not be published and candidates should
not attempt to remove copies from the Examination room.


5. Time pressure
Every paper in the Part A examination has an element of time pressure and some candidates
will find some of the four papers more pressurised than others. In contrast to Papers IA & IB
where, in order to pass that paper candidates are required to score >=50/100 and to pass 7
of the 10 questions (mark of 5/10) with no more than one question as a bad fail (<3/10), there
is no similar restriction in either Paper IIA or IIB. Provided that across both papers candidates
score more than 50/100 and do not score 20/50 or less on either of the two papers they will
pass. This enables candidates to effectively fail or do badly on a whole section (worth 10 of
the 100 marks at stake) of Paper IIB and still pass with a mediocre performance on the other
sections (average of mark of 6/10 on the four remaining sections) and/or Paper IIA.
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There is also no requirement that candidates answer the questions in the order they are
presented. Standard examination technique would suggest that if a candidate comes across
a difficult question that they move on to the next question and return to the difficult question
later. This technique can be also used within the five sections of Paper IIB since in general,
for most sections of this paper the answer to one question in a section is not contingent on
the answer to an earlier question.


Time pressure might also have been alleviated for some candidates had they followed the
instructions in the questions. When an interpretation or description is asked for in response
to a question the vast majority of questions in Paper IIB specifically indicate how the
response should be presented. The other guide to the length of response expected comes
from the number of marks available.


For example, two questions from a recent Paper IIB section were phrased as follows:
“In up to four sentences, comment on........” (2 marks)
“Summarise the data..........., in the form of bullet points to be presented to................”


(4 marks)


One would not have anticipated that in response to these two questions from the same
section that any candidate would write two sides of A4 prose as their answer. Furthermore,
when bullet points are asked for the anticipation is that a ‘bullet pointed’ answer would be
provided, not a mini essay.


6. Southgate report
The Faculty commissioned a review by Dame Lesley Southgate resulting in the ‘Southgate
Report’ in response to administrative failures which arose in the May 2005 of the Part A
exam. There were no administrative failures in the delivery of the June 2012 Part A
examination thus any parallels are difficult to discern.


The Part A examination is based on the Part A syllabus which was written in 2005 and
underwent minor review in 2010. Questions are written with reference to the syllabus by
members of the Part A Examinations Board who come from a range of backgrounds all of
whom work in NHS or academic public health and most, if not all, are directly involved in the
training of public health registrars. Thus the examination paper construction is based on an
intimate knowledge of the Part A syllabus content and day-to-day working experience where
the theory of public health is used in practice at the ‘coalface’ by a group of senior public
health professionals. The Chair of the Part A exam board reviews all questions at an early
stage of the construction of the papers for a particular sitting against the syllabus
requirements. Any particular examination goes through various iterations of review and
refinement until a near final version of the four papers start the final proof stages which
involves a second review by the Chair against the syllabus. The whole process for any single
examination sitting is one of detailed consideration and takes at least six months to
complete. Inevitably because of the length and contents of the syllabus it is only ever
possible to sample from its entirety.


The pass mark suggested in the Southgate review report of 80% is not a pass marked
achieved by candidates for any similar professional College or Faculty examinations of which
the Faculty is aware. Nevertheless as noted above, in the June 2012 sitting 76% (95%CI
64% to 85%) of Registrars on UK training programmes either passed or banked a paper.


As regards the point that some registrars raised that “.....they had not received adequate
preparation from the Masters in Public Health for this examination”, this is a matter which
candidates should take up with the organisers of their Masters’ courses and their trainers if
they are on a training programme. The Faculty does not prescribe how the contents of the
Part A syllabus should be taught. Furthermore only minor changes to the syllabus have been
made since 2005.
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7. General performance
The issue of “panic induced” by sections 1 and 4 of Paper IIB might be dealt with as
suggested under point 5 above with attention to examination technique. As noted in point 6
above the questions set for Part A in June 2012 were set by health professionals working in
public health who are well used to applying public health theory in their everyday practice
and the questions are based on a well established syllabus which has not undergone a major
review since 2005. The Faculty is confident therefore that the Part A overall and specifically
Paper IIB, as a well recognised examination, is a rigorous test of professional capabilities
under pressure for individuals who aspire to consultant/specialist status and to work in public
health practice in the UK.


8. Comparability
This is dealt with under point 3. Furthermore, it is noteworthy that four of the five section of
Paper IIB were re-used thus with only one new section at this sitting it is difficult to agree with
the argument that the paper “bore little resemblance to previous papers.”


9. Clarity of questions
As part of the review of the paper particular attention was paid to whether any of the five
sections of Paper IIB asked questions which were contingent on the answer to a previous
question. I can confirm that this was not the case in any section. Section 4 had one question
worth 5 marks which had several steps. However, I can confirm that, as is standard marking
practice, in the marking of this question anyone making a calculation error in an earlier step
would not be penalised for a second time when that error persisted through to a subsequent
answer.


10. Response to requested actions


a. Moderation* of results of sections 1 and 4, Paper IIB & moderation of the
results overall. Given the analysis relating to sections 1 and 4 of Paper IIB outlined
in point 2 above, there is no evidence that moderation of results in the way suggested
in your letter is required or would be appropriate. Furthermore this would not be fair to
the many candidates who were able to answer these sections without difficulty.


b. Frequency distribution of the marks on this paper. The findings of the across
sitting analysis have been outlined and provided under point 2 above. On principle
the Faculty does not release the frequency distribution of marks for any specific paper
and sees no additional value arising from changing this principle in this instance.


c. Mock papers. This is dealt with under point 4 above.


d. Review of list of possible calculations. This is dealt with under point 3 above.


e. Future exams are road tested. With repeated and regular re-use of sections, paper
IIB is already effectively routinely road tested. Furthermore, it is unclear how the
Faculty would identify “someone of a similar level of experience to registrars” and
issues of examination security would be difficult to ensure.


f. Reflection on exam prior to seeking feedback. This is dealt with in point 1 above.


g. Discuss this letter at the Examinations Board in July 2012. This was done and
this letter reflects the views of the members present.


* Definition of moderation given in your letter: “Moderating in this instance meaning taking
adequate measure to ensure candidates are not materially disadvantaged through no fault of
their own.”
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Finally, I raise here a further related point:
At 5.00pm on Mon 23rd July BMA News contacted the Faculty by telephone asking for a
response by 12.00 noon the following day (Tues 24rd July) to questions raised about the
fairness, consistency and validity of the Part A exam citing questions not being on the
syllabus or impossible to answer due to the calculations required. The Faculty made the
following statement in response:


“The Part A MFPH examination is a rigorous, established and tested method of
assessing knowledge and understanding of the scientific bases of public health. The
Faculty of Public Health has received correspondence outlining concerns about the
June 2012 sitting of the exam. Following due process the concerns were discussed in
detail at the Part A Examinations Board held on 19th July and a response is currently
being drafted.”


The article subsequently appeared in the Saturday 28th July edition of the BMA News. It is
unfortunate that whoever raised their concerns with Iain Kennedy which led to the article
published in BMA News did so before the Faculty had the opportunity to respond to your
letter. Clearly a letter dealing with issues of the gravity raised in your letter requires a
considered response which is what I hope you find I have been able provide you with
following a detailed analysis of the examination results and close scrutiny of the Part A
examination paper sat in June.


Since the interpretation of my response to the points made in your letter relies on seeing the
detail of the questions raised in your letter, and in the spirit of transparency, I have appended
your original letter to my response in its entirety. I am happy for you to share the contents of
this letter with the affected StRs, the SRC and anyone else that you think it would be helpful
to share this information with. I have also sent a copy of this letter to another candidate who
sent in a personal letter which echoed the majority of the comments in your letter.


Thank you again for the detailed letter which you sent on behalf of the registrars who provide
comments. As I mentioned earlier your letter will be discussed at the next meeting of the Part
A Development Committee and as such will make an important contribution to the continuing
process of review of the content of the Part A exam undertaken by the Faculty as part of its
commitment to maintaining the standards of public health practice in the UK.


With best wishes
Yours sincerely


Professor Jennifer J Kurinczuk
Chair, Part A MFPH Board of Examiners
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Rob Howard
Chair, FPH SRC
Public Health
Leicester City Council
B6, New Walk Centre
Welford Place
Leicester


07748 428689
rob.howard1@nhs.net


Grant Fisher
Examinations Manager
Faculty of Public Health
4 St Andrew’s Place
London
NW1 4LB


9th July 2012


Dear Grant


Re: Part A examination June 2012, Paper 2b


As chair of the Specialty Registrars Committee (SRC), I have been asked to write to you
formally on behalf of candidates sitting the above exam from across the UK to express some
concerns about the recent examination and relay some suggested improvements for future
sittings. As far as I am aware there is no existing formalised route for such a report to be
submitted, and as SRC Chair I have been asked to help identify a correct route for this to be
dealt with. The views expressed are those of the Part A candidates and not of the SRC or all
StRs. Clearly only those that sat the examination are in a position to comment on the
specifics of the examination itself. A number of registrars who have previously passed the
Part A examination have however endorsed the suggestions made for future sittings.


These concerns relate to Paper 2b from the June sitting. It should be noted that registrars
who voiced concerns have expressed no issue with the other papers within the recent sitting,
with the consensus being that Papers 1a, 1b and 2a were tough but fair. This response
relates entirely to Paper 2b. The primary concern of all registrars is to ensure that the
necessary aspects of knowledge and understanding to be a public health consultant are
assessed. I request on behalf of the group of StRs who have approached me that this
correspondence is tabled for discussion at the Examination Board in July for due
consideration.


One registrar agreed to undertake a collated response on behalf of registrars, following a
number of comments and concerns that were circulated via the national registrars’ e-group
following the recent Part A. Rather than bombarding the Faculty with multiple responses,
as Chair of the SRC, I asked one Registrar to collate this as I felt it would be useful to send
you something that encapsulates a consensus of opinion whilst maintaining the anonymity of
individuals.


The nominated Registrar who sat Part A in June 2012 requested feedback through the e-
group, of which there are some 328 members. The response received is as follows:


This response does not represent all registrars in the UK, but can be regarded as
representative of the peer group. It should be recognised, however, that it may not capture
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the views of every affected registrar. It should also be noted that the feedback does not
include the views of non-registrars taking the exam. There is no forum for them to express
concern although of course they have the option of contacting the Faculty on an individual
basis. Whilst all candidates had the option of completing a feedback form at the exam, this
was circulated prior to Paper 2b and collected swiftly afterwards. Candidates may have
preferred more time to reflect on the examination before providing feedback rather than
completing in a state of shock and tiredness following Paper 2b.


Of the registrars who took Paper 2b, 28 registrars responded with concerns. None
responded with a positive view of the paper. It is not known how many registrars took Paper
2b so response rate is thus unclear. Many of the responses covered the same issues and
these can be summarised as follows:


Question 4


Many registrars expressed concern with this question in general and the second part of the
question in particular. None of the registrars who responded had been able to answer 4b,
and were still unclear as to what was required. Many have subsequently discussed this
question with their educational and academic supervisors, who have also been unable to
work out what was required. Given question 4b represented 10% of the total marks available
to candidates on Paper 2b this represents a major concern for candidates.


Deviation from syllabus


Concerns were expressed that knowledge and skills beyond that stated on the syllabus was
required to adequately respond to all questions. This particularly applied to questions 1 and
4. Many registrars noted for example that calculating confidence intervals of a rate, as
required for question 1, is not included on the syllabus. Similarly, many registrars felt that the
calculation required to answer the second part of question 4 was also off-syllabus – although
there was no consensus view as to what was required for this question.


Lack of guidance


The lack of available preparatory material was seen as a real problem for candidates.
Registrars felt that the examples on the Faculty website were not adequate and other
examples, for example those provided by Ed Jessop, did not adequately prepare candidates
for the actual questions set in the examination (recognising that Ed’s work in this respect is
beyond the scope of the Faculty, but also recognising the value registrars attach to Ed’s
revision course). Equally, registrars felt that there is inadequate general guidance on how to
prepare for Paper 2b, including a definitive list of formulae and other calculations that may be
required.


Time pressure


Registrars who were resitting Paper 2b expressed concern that the time pressures
associated with this particular sitting were far in excess of previous sittings. Additionally,
many felt that the amount of information that was given in many questions and the time
required to assimilate and process the information was unreasonable, leaving little time to
provide a coherent and accurate answer in the time available. Some registrars commented
that the paper in this instance more reflected one from the previous style (pre-2010) where
candidates received much more time. Whilst registrars accept Paper 2b is supposed to be
challenging in terms of time management, it was noted that one difficult question can
prejudice the rest of the paper. In this instance it was noted that there were two questions (1
and 4) that could have prejudiced overall performance due to lack of achievability in the time
given.
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Southgate report


Some registrars commented that a review of the outcomes from the Southgate report may be
warranted. The following from that review is particularly relevant – “in the absence of a well-
defined syllabus, properly sampled, which is explicit about content and difficulty at the early
stage, it is difficult for trainees to know what to prepare for, and hence capable candidates
might fail”. Some registrars drew parallels between the events described in the report from
May 2005 and the June 2012 sitting, leading to a similar outcome in terms of causing
distress to candidates. It should be noted that the Southgate report suggested a pass rate of
80% for registrars taking the examination for the first time. Some registrars suggested that
they had not received adequate preparation from the Masters in Public Health for this
examination – perhaps a reflection of MPH programmes not keeping up to date with changes
to the syllabus but perhaps also reflecting the inclusion of off-syllabus questions.


General performance


Candidates reflected that their overall performance was likely to have been affected by the
challenging nature of some of the questions. Many describe panic induced by questions 1
and 4, which affected their ability to answer other questions to the best of their ability. As a
result, many felt their true capability was not demonstrated by this test of public health skills.
Some commented that it is not clear how this is a test of true ability or professional
capabilities.


Comparability


As stated previously, candidates who were resitting Paper 2b felt that it bore little
resemblance to previous papers (recognising some questions have appeared previously).
Overall, it was felt to be much more challenging than the two previous sittings in terms of
content and ability to complete within the prescribed time. The balance between testing skills
in terms of accuracy and timeliness of response was felt to be awry on this occasion.


Clarity of questions


Some registrars were unclear what was expected from some of the questions – whether a
single answer, for example, would suffice or a range of answers was expected. This was
despite the usual inference that can be taken from the scores available for each question.
Other candidates noted that failure to answer one part of a question, or to answer it
incorrectly, could prejudice the rest of the question. It is not clear to candidates to what
extent this is considered in the marking scheme.


The registrars represented by this letter request the Faculty to consider the following actions
in relation to the June 2012 sitting:


 The Faculty should consider moderating1 the exam results, reflecting the above
comments. Candidates felt this applies particularly to question 4, with a significant
number feeling that it also applies to question 1.


 Most candidates felt that questions 1 and 4 specifically should be moderated1, but
some felt that the impact of those questions on overall performance means that the
overall result should be considered as unrepresentative of true ability and the overall
result should thus be moderated.


 The registrars request the Faculty to make publically available the frequency
distribution of marks for this paper and the proportion of applicants sitting the exam
who failed on the basis of this paper alone at this sitting compared to other sittings.


1 Moderating in this instance meaning taking adequate measures to ensure candidates are not materially
disadvantaged through no fault of their own
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In addition, the registrars would like the Faculty to consider the following actions relating to
future sittings:


 The Faculty should prepare a series of mock papers with model answers that reflect
the standard candidates can expect to receive in the examination.


 The Faculty should review the current list of the possible calculations that could come
up in the exam and ensure it is accurate.


 The registrars would like reassurance that future examinations will be “road-tested”
by someone of a similar level of experience to registrars to see whether it was
possible to read, assimilate and attempt all questions in the time given.


 The Faculty should give registrars time to reflect on the examination before asking for
feedback in future.


 That this letter is discussed at the forthcoming Examination Board in July 2012.


I look forward to hearing from you and confirm I am happy to relay any information you may
wish to share onwards to the affected StRs and the SRC as appropriate. It should be noted
that the issues raised in this letter will also be discussed at the forthcoming Specialty
Registrars Committee on the 17th July.


Kind regards


Rob Howard
Chair, FPH SRC
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